APPENDIX A

Slough Borough Council





Feedback Report Letter November 2022

Stephen Brown

Chief Executive Slough Borough Council

Dear Stephen,

I am writing to thank your predecessor for inviting the Centre for Governance and Scrutiny (CfGS) to carry out an evaluation of the Council's scrutiny function. This letter provides feedback on our review findings and offers suggestions on how the Council could develop its scrutiny process.

Background to the review:

Slough Council invited CfGS to advise and support the Council in a review of its scrutiny function to ensure it is effective in providing a quality contribution in accountability, shaping of policy and decision making, oversight of council delivery plans and overall improvement.

The review task was to check and test that scrutiny arrangements and effectiveness meet reasonable expectations of democratic accountability and that decision-making and overview and scrutiny is transparent, effective, and impactful.

The Council wants its overview and scrutiny structure to create the right framework to maximise its impact particularly in the context of its past apparent weaknesses and in light of the council's current set of considerable challenges. The Centre for Governance & Scrutiny, as the leading national governance and scrutiny organisation, was asked to support a review to help develop the Council's plans for the development of scrutiny as part of overall governance and council improvement.

Slough Council had not undertaken a comprehensive review of its scrutiny arrangements for some time and considered that this would now be a valuable exercise – both to assure its existing practice, and to challenge the organisation to undertake further improvements.

The Scrutiny Improvement Review is designed to explore the current strengths and challenges of scrutiny and to suggest ways to build and improve. It works in collaboration with members and officers to understand and construct such improvement.

Scope & Methodology

This agreed format of the review was a 'step-back' review based on assessing the following:

- **Culture**. The relationships, communication and behaviours underpinning the operation of the overview and scrutiny process. This also involved the Council's corporate approach, organisational commitment, and status of scrutiny.
- **Member engagement.** Are members motivated and engaged? How do they participate, take responsibility, and self-manage their role?
- **Member skills and application.** Are skills up-to-date and can members participate fully or are there development gaps?
- **Information**. How information is prepared, shared, accessed and used in the service of the scrutiny function.
- **Impact**. Ways to ensure that scrutiny is effective, that it makes a tangible and positive difference to the effectiveness of the council, and to local people.

- **Focus**. How prioritisation, timeliness and relevance of the work programme and agendas lead to value-adding and productivity.
- Structure. Formats used by scrutiny to carry out its works and their effectiveness.

The review framework consisted of:

Desktop work: CfGS undertook a review of the current scrutiny arrangements, work programme, council forward plan, scrutiny papers and agendas involving two days of evidence gathering online. This provides an evidence base for the rest of the work.

Scrutiny Conversations: Conversations took place with members and officers in December 2021 and January 2022. CfGS met online with elected members and officers, including the Council Leader and Cabinet Members, Group Leaders, Scrutiny Chairs, members of the Scrutiny Panels, members of the Council's senior leadership team as well as member support and governance officers.

Observation: We observed several web/video recordings of the council's scrutiny meetings and reviewed key documents, which is a common theme of the evaluation task.

Our 'virtual on-site' review was carried out between December 2021 and January 2022. All conversations and observations were carried out online.

The review was conducted by:

- Lisa Smart Associate, Centre for Governance and Scrutiny
- Ian Parry Head of Consultancy, Centre for Governance and Scrutiny

The findings and recommendations presented in this letter are intended to advise SBC in strengthening the quality of scrutiny activities, increasing the impact of its outputs, and through its members, to develop a strong and shared understanding of the role and capability of the scrutiny function.

This review had started at the time HM Commissioners arrived in Slough and so captures the situation at that particular point in time.

1. Review Executive summary

1.1 The review found that the work undertaken by members within the scrutiny function had the potential to contribute to improving the lives of residents in Slough. Scrutiny members recognised the benefits that scrutiny can bring, and they dedicate time to the role and want to improve outcomes.

- 1.2 However, there was a recognition that the scrutiny function at the council needed to change and to improve, so that it could add value to decision-making, hold actions and decisions to account and provide oversight in the borough. Furthermore, change could aim to elevate scrutiny so that it is recognised as a strategic function and is used as a resource for corporate improvement. It must as a priority, play a key role in the council's recovery and improvement plans, helping to drive change through robust, collaborative scrutiny.
- 1.3 Recent changes to the scrutiny approach were welcomed by both members and officers. Members could reference examples where positive changes to scrutiny had made a tangible difference. For instance, through member briefings on budget proposals which gave members confidence to improve their line of questioning. Nevertheless, this review found that the improvement journey needs to be fundamental and move further and faster.
- 1.4 The majority of those interviewed believed that improvements are needed to make scrutiny more effective and give greater value, we therefore recognised that there is a level of buy-in at the council that improvement is essential.
- 1.5 The review identified several areas of concern in relation to the focus and purpose of scrutiny: cultural relationships, communication and both production and use of information. There were also weaknesses in the way scrutiny selects and prioritises its work, how recommendations are followed through (or not), and in the skills and proficiency of members which need updating. Scrutiny is currently not performing or delivering what the Council, or its residents need and urgent improvement is required.
 - 1.6 We suggest changes to improve are planned in three stages:
 - 1.6.1 To repurpose scrutiny to concentrate its focus on the delivery of the Council's recovery plan and to maintain robust scrutiny of the essential plans for Council services which may involve innovation, modernisation and reprovision. The risks attached to this highly challenging, complex period for the Council and its services will require strong and effective scrutiny which understands and is aligned to these priorities and potential risks. This is a temporary phase but may last for the duration of government intervention at least.
 - 1.6.2 To upskill and develop members and officers to give them the capacity and capability to take on and respond to this challenge.
 - 1.6.3 To encourage greater trust and challenge across the council, between politicians and officers and between political groups and essentially between scrutiny and Cabinet. In the interests of effective scrutiny and the ability of the council to address its challenges, greater collaboration, mutual respect and shared purpose is vital.

2. Review Key Findings

2.1 Culture

2.1.1 Members and officers throughout the course of the review expressed a desire for scrutiny to improve at Slough. Indeed, many people said they would welcome more robust, constructive and challenging scrutiny. This also included members in Cabinet positions and senior officers.

- **2.1.2** Several members and officers talked about recent changes that had been made both to the structure of, and processes within, scrutiny as being a clear positive step in the right direction, albeit a small one in the context of the improvement quest.
- **2.1.3** We noted the enthusiasm of members regarding recent changes to the approach to budget scrutiny. Members reported feeling more empowered to ask good questions following a very useful officer briefing. This may be indicative that relatively small initiatives can collectively make a difference.
- 2.1.4 Initiating and embedding the necessary change will require that ownership for change is accepted as a whole-council responsibility and endeavor. Through the course of our review conversations, it was often the case that causes, and blame, were deflected to other people within the organization, rather than accepting the need for change as a collective responsibility.
- **2.1.5** Cultural change within scrutiny also needs to be a collaborative undertaking. All members and officers who engaged with this clearly wanted to do their best for the residents of Slough and play their role in improving the borough and could effectively demonstrate their commitment.
- 2.1.6 Many members and officers were keen for committee chairs to take a firmer grip in meetings, to 'call out' poor behaviour, dissuade members from imposing individual casework items, prevent drifting off the agenda and avoid too much anecdotally based or repetitive contributions. Chairs need to feel empowered to take a firmer stance in the knowledge that they have the support and authority of the whole committee and wider council to do so.
- 2.1.7 There is also a need for chairs to lead in setting the operational culture and standards of the committee and ensure that acceptable levels of behaviour, respect and reasonable order are maintained. Importantly this should also include ensuring that scrutiny is a 'safe space' for constructive and robust challenge and, where necessary, for speaking truth to power.
- **2.1.8** The current standard of scrutiny chairing and leadership in committee needs to be better. This is not helped by the absence of development opportunities and support for chairs to acquire skills and to build their capacity and confidence in what is a challenging operating environment.
- 2.1.9 A reasonable number of members and officers talked about scrutiny in Slough as something of an ordeal and an experience to endure. It was often felt to be a negative experience and poor atmosphere in meetings which could result in officers avoiding meetings. Officers could often feel that although much effort was invested in preparation, the meeting itself saw little achievement or value-adding and that the experience for officers could be unnecessarily and overly challenging where a language and tone of 'them and us' (councillors and officers) and a lack of member-

officer trust could be recognised. Members also expressed a sense of underachievement in their committees, that their contributions and impact was therefore insufficient.

- 2.1.10 Members also reported that there was no sanction for this poor behaviour or meeting standards. There is, therefore, a clear responsibility and duty upon all members, including chairs to work constructively with officers to address this. They will need to work collectively to drive out mistrust and poor behaviours, and to set a positive direction for scrutiny.
- **2.1.11** Scrutiny, based on the evidence of its agendas and work programmes, seems to operate in its own, separate universe and is not sufficiently aligned to the core priorities and decision-making of the council or the activities of the Cabinet. More importantly it is not currently sufficiently focused on scrutinising the council's critical path of recovery and stability.
- **2.1.12** Unsurprisingly therefore scrutiny is not currently viewed as a key part of council governance and an essential partner in the council's plans for recovery. It will need to work hard to earn a higher level of recognition and respect and to achieve the position of *valued asset*.
- **2.1.13** If improvements can be achieved, stronger scrutiny will inevitably lead to better decision making, stronger policy development and greater assurance through very challenging times.
- 2.1.14 In committee, the exchanges between the Cabinet and scrutiny members and between members and officers should be constructively challenging. Cabinet members should often find the experience to be tough and challenging, but always useful and constructive. However, too often in Slough, words like "aggressive", "combative" and "rude" along with "lacking in trust" regularly popped up in our review conversations with both members and officers. Members and officers should be able to trust one another and work together as one team.

2.2 Member Engagement

- 2.2.1 The review heard anecdotally that members were not thoroughly and consistently reading their committee papers in advance of meetings. This clearly adds to the weak performance of members in meetings. Meeting webcasts also provided examples where members were seeking information which was clearly contained in the meeting papers or answered earlier in the meeting. These factors may indicate a lower-than-expected level of member engagement.
- **2.2.2** We also note that five councillors did not attend pre-agreed meetings to discuss the current scrutiny arrangements and to gain their views for the 'field work' part for the review. This level of engagement was much lower than we would normally expect in comparison to our experience in carrying out improvement reviews in other councils. We suggest this may also be indicative of member interest and motivation.
- 2.2.3 Some members suggested that a reduced level of officer resources for scrutiny could be a contributory factor in scrutiny's limited productivity. There was some support for the scrutiny officer post which was removed recently to be re-established. Whilst there is not always a clear correlation between the level of officer support and the quality of output, a specialist scrutiny officer could potentially provide the level of advice and support needed to assist scrutiny in delivering greater impact.

2.2.4 The tone of scrutiny meetings observed and reported was often hostile and interrogatory. One senior member described it as "feeling like you're being interviewed under caution". Good scrutiny is often robust, but there is clearly modelling of behaviour that has led some members to believe that they need to be intimidating and forceful to be effective. This delivery is often extended towards relatively junior officers, which we would strongly suggest is unacceptable in any context.

- 2.2.5 Some members also seem to believe that scrutiny is an ideal opportunity to gain attention for their ward casework issues or to pursue matters which are not directly on the agenda. Local insight is a vital and valuable part of scrutiny. Members should also be able to influence agendas where issues are of wide community interest. However, this, we suggest, needs to be part of an agenda setting process, otherwise 'slipping' issues into the discussion in a live meeting can be highly disruptive.
- 2.2.6 Again, anecdotally the review received comments about the relationships and dynamics within the main political group and its working relationship with opposition members. A good level of cross-party collaboration is always a positive feature of effective scrutiny, and the example should be set by political leaders. We would therefore encourage open and positive dialogue and co-operation.
- 2.2.7 In general, CfGS's experience in other well-performing councils is that Cabinet decision makers welcome strong scrutiny as a constructive and useful experience and a positive aspect of their role and duty to be accountable. Scrutiny members should be working together in a common mission. And in this context the formal role of opposition councillors also working as independent-minded scrutineers, would add further credibility and authority to the scrutiny function and would be in line with established good practice.
- 2.2.8 The review heard some concerns that there was no formal role for opposition members within the current scrutiny structure. The controlling group appoints its own members to these roles. There is no national guidance or convention for scrutiny appointments, such as chairs or vice chairs, to be shared with opposition groups. Overall what has a bearing on scrutiny effectiveness is the capability of the chairs to lead scrutiny, to establish its authority and to create a safe and inclusive environment for robust scrutiny to happen, whatever their political alignment.
- 2.2.9 There are several reasons why scrutiny at Slough has not been functioning as well as it could and should. Responsibility does not lie solely with officers or solely with members. For things to improve, the leadership of the council will also need to own the issue and drive the implementation of the recommendations within this review letter.
- 2.2.10 When members of the Cabinet and senior officers are asked to attend scrutiny, scrutiny committees need to be clearer and more explicit about what the aims and objectives are of the session (including clarity over the content of any reports and presentations required). This would improve scrutiny's impact by creating a shared understanding.
- **2.2.11** It should be expected that Cabinet members present to scrutiny, with sufficiently senior officers accompanying them (to provide answers to technical questions). As officers advise and members decide, scrutiny should want to challenge the decision makers.

2.3 Member skills and application

2.3.1 Openness to undertake specific scrutiny-related training was evident across the council, although some members felt they did not need any themselves.

- 2.3.2 Members can be unsure about their role and whilst contributions vary our observations suggest that Members are unclear about their role as scrutineers, so input is varied and often disjointed or incoherent. The overall effect therefore lacks any meaningful achievement. This is perhaps more apparent when external guests or partner organisations are involved this can be a quite random experience and must at times feel surreal or lacking in purpose for those invited to scrutiny. Members need to be more professional and prepared, and present a more professional and prepared experience in these circumstances, which may also require member development.
- 2.3.3 There is currently a range of experience, skills and abilities across the membership of the council, including some relatively new councillors. It is clear some skills training and specific development for members would be beneficial. We would suggest that this is targeted and specialised and not 'general' training to gain maximum benefit. Scrutiny chairs in particular would be a good place to invest in more specialised 1-2-1 coaching support. Growing effective chairing and leadership in scrutiny through this type of training can often be a significant agent for change.

2.4 Information

- 2.4.1 Our field work included reviewing the reports and information provided to scrutiny and how this was designed and presented to support the scrutiny objective. We suggest that more thought and collaboration is needed. Often reports are long and technical and can appear to be all-encompassing rather than a clear asset which help to focus scrutiny enquiries and questions. Some councillors expressed a frustration that reports for meetings were often circulated late, and, in some cases, used overly technical language that was less accessible to non-subject matter experts.
- 2.4.2 This can be due to a poor or non-existent brief by scrutiny as to its requirements and therefore information provided will second guess what is required. Or due to officers being reluctant to provide a bespoke product as scrutiny may not give it a decent hearing and the effort feels wasted. Either way a clearer understanding between officers and scrutiny on the necessary information, format and presentation would be very helpful. It may often reduce the time and effort required in preparation as smaller, more simple reports or simply a Q&A session with the Cabinet member might meet the needs of scrutiny.
- 2.4.3 We commonly hear the accusation that members do not read reports in advance of meetings. Some Slough scrutiny councillors are also clearly guilty of this. Members were observed asking questions which had already been asked and answered and repeatedly coming back to topics that had been discussed at previous meetings but were not on that meeting's agenda. We saw evidence of these behaviours in the webcasts of previous scrutiny meetings.

2.5 Impact

2.5.1 There appeared to be no structured or planned way for senior scrutiny members and the Cabinet members to meet to discuss how greater collaborative work could

increase the quality of scrutiny and assist the Cabinet in its work. We were advised that some informal conversations took place, which is a good start.

- **2.5.2** A regular, perhaps quarterly, meeting to discuss work programming, policy development and future key decisions would greatly help the usefulness and impact of scrutiny.
- 2.5.3 Members are able to reference pieces of scrutiny work which they felt had been constructive and useful. These included task & finish work on food poverty, homelessness and making Slough more disabled-friendly. We also reviewed these pieces of work and concur. Members involved in these T&F groups were uncertain and some felt disappointed that their work and recommendations to Cabinet had not received a reply or felt that they had not had any noticeable impact.
- 2.5.4 We note that these pieces of work did go through the council's formal process and the recommendations were accepted. We also noted that some members who were involved in the task groups were unaware of the subsequent stages of their report and potential impact. We would like to therefore suggest that the tracking, communication and reporting of task and committee work is considered and improved where necessary.

2.6 Focus

- 2.6.1 In general members and officers did not feel that scrutiny work programming was meeting their needs and, more importantly, the needs of the council and residents. More time and attention by members plan the work programme and to ensure that this was focused, priorities and aligned with the Council's mission and key deliverables. This would help scrutiny to play a more productive, valuable and impactful role.
- **2.6.2** Our assessment of scrutiny work programming in Slough is that this is an area that requires significant and urgent strengthening.
- 2.6.3 Given the current situation we would expect work programmes to be revisited and realigned to focus on the key priorities for the council, especially and almost exclusively the recovery and improvement plans, its immediate and medium-term budget strategy and implications for critical areas of council services. We could not find any obviously identifiable golden thread connecting scrutiny with the council's corporate challenge and suggest that this is therefore a critical and immediate area for scrutiny development.
- 2.6.4 During our observation of scrutiny committee webcasts we were surprised by the often-used "Rule 30" which enables any member of the council to attend and speak at any committee meeting. Although this was at the discretion of the chair, and it can perhaps be argued how this might in exceptional cases be very useful, the regular use and perhaps misuse of such constitutional 'favour' is quite unusual and could become a source of unhelpful disruption. Especially since the way it is interpreted and exercised appears often inconsistent.
- 2.6.5 In general, we felt that member conduct was largely good. Yet, there are instances where behavioural aspects and mutual respect could be improved. Examples we observed include: members persistently making a point to officers in a tone which

could be described as aggressive; members leaving a meeting suddenly; chairs pointing out poor behaviour of some members but not others during the same meeting. This type of behaviour results in meetings becoming unfocussed and the overall impact of scrutiny being considerably diminished.

2.7 Structure

- 2.7.1 Most, but not all, members and officers expressed some satisfaction with the recent changes to the structure of the scrutiny committees (one "main" scrutiny, three panels). There is a perceived difference in the relative status of these committees (expressed in the responsibility allowances and therefore the time, effort and complexity of the input expected from chairs), which may lead to a disparity in the attractiveness of the roles and influence member ambitions to fill them.
- 2.7.2 Conversations about pre-meetings were mixed. Some officers and members revealed a keenness for pre-meetings to take place, with just chair, vice chair and relevant officers in attendance, while others believed that pre-meetings should involve all committee members. Formally introducing pre-meetings will have obvious resource implications.
- 2.7.3 Scrutiny could benefit from more coordination and management of the scrutiny process from members. There are currently four committees (one committee, three panels) with nine members on each (total 36 seats, currently filled by 24 members). Relative to the total size of the council this could be streamlined further, especially in light of the priorities of the council now focused on its recovery.
- 2.7.4 Some members, who were interviewed, expressed that they felt that they served on too many committees. Members suggested that it was too much work to become sufficiently updated with the subject matter across all of these committees. Is there a potential to overload with detail rather than be streamlined and strategic?
- 2.7.5 Consideration should be given to the role of committees and their focus and productivity, especially in the present context of extensive change and challenge. We would therefore suggest that more be achieved with less. In the current circumstances we would strongly recommend that scrutiny is repurposed and becomes laser-focused on the crucial corporate priorities for the council. 'Traditional' multi-committee structures should be replaced, for as long as necessary, with a single, smaller, targeted and well-resourced Corporate Scrutiny Committee supported by up to 3 task and finish groups at any one time.
- **2.7.6** CfGS has observed this to work well in other challenged councils in the past, notably Northamptonshire County Council, where a single scrutiny committee worked effectively for several years to support the council's financial survival strategy.

3. Recommendations for improvement

- 3.1 To be effective scrutiny needs to be repurposed to fully align and integrate into the corporate plans for recovery. We therefore recommend that the scrutiny function will need to align its work closely to the finance, budget and commercial challenges that confront the Council, which will inevitably affect the way services are delivered within a tighter financial envelope, and to the risks that achieving this at sufficient pace can introduce.
- 3.2 We strongly recommend that the structure of the scrutiny function moves to a single Corporate Improvement Scrutiny Committee (CISC) and that its work programme and agendas are exclusively focused on the priority areas of council recovery plan, finance and improvement.
- 3.3 The Corporate Improvement Scrutiny Committee should meet on a monthly basis and its agenda should not exceed two substantive items which should both relate to the improvement plan. The CISC chair and vice chair should also meet on a regular monthly basis with the Leader and necessary officers to discuss and align the business of scrutiny with council priorities and recovery plans. The Council's chief executive may also join these meetings.
- 3.4 This Committee would benefit from a Chair and Vice Chair selected for their skills and experience. Both should receive immediate intensive 1-2-1 training and development support. And, given the additional workload and responsibility of the position of Chair and Vice Chair, the special responsibility allowance could be reviewed and set at an appropriate level.
- 3.5 We recommend that up to three task and finish panels be arranged at any one time to explore areas that link to the core work of the CISC or to other areas agreed by that committee as mission critical, high risk or supporting improvement. The panels should be politically proportionate where practicable, and membership should be drawn from non-executive-office-holding members.
- 3.6 Task & Finish groups should work to an agreed, well scoped and designed project plan which is time limited. Our suggestion would be a lifespan of 3 months or less and that a maximum total of 3 projects are live at any time. These groups should not assume that they are constantly active, but are driven by the clear objective of supporting council priorities. They should avoid mission drift into areas of member, or specific community, interest.
- 3.7 To strengthen the scrutiny function, we recommend that all members and officers strive to work together, in a culture of openness, mutual respect and trust to improve decision making, scrutiny and oversight.
- 3.8 We advise that the CISC members take some ownership of its work programme and build it in collaboration with the Cabinet and senior officers.
- 3.9 We also advise that the findings and recommendations of the CISC and the Task & Finish groups are considered by cabinet members and feedback given within a reasonable timescale. The outputs of scrutiny should be seen as a useful input to policy development and key decision making, in line with intentions of the Local Government Act 2000.
- 3.10 We recommend that in addition to an intensive support package for Chairs of Scrutiny, members need to be upskilled and have greater confidence to challenge, explore and intercede. Training should focus on general scrutiny good practice, effective scrutiny of council finances and acquiring analytical and

questioning techniques. In addition, political awareness training should be proactively provided for all senior officers and any officers who interact with scrutiny.

- 3.11 We would also advise that Cabinet members receive training on working with, and getting the best from, a collaborative relationship with scrutiny.
- 3.12 We advise that a review of the process for signing off papers be conducted to ensure that it is proportionate, supports their timely distribution and transparency. The introduction of pre-meetings before formal committee between all scrutiny members is also recommended to provide the space to identify priorities and agree questioning strategies.
- 3.13 We recommend that the Chief Executive should review the officer resource given to scrutiny to ensure that it is sufficiently senior and has the capacity to give the support members need, increasing that resource if necessary. We strongly advise that for scrutiny to play a full and active role in democratic accountability and supporting the council's critical improvement plans that it will require adequate support and expertise.

4. Action planning - Member workshop

4.1 As part of this review CfGS offer a member workshop which is a key part of the Scrutiny Improvement Review. This would be a CfGS-facilitated session to feed back the findings and recommendations of the review and to work with members to consider how they can play an active role in designing and implementing plans for improvement to the scrutiny process.

Thank you and acknowledgements

We would like to thank the Chairs and Vice Chairs and Members of the council's Scrutiny Committees, the Leader, Cabinet Members and Officers who took part in interviews for their time, insights and open views.

Yours sincerely

Ian Parry | Head of Consultancy

Centre for Governance and Scrutiny | 77 Mansell Street | London | E1 8AN

Tel: 020 7543 5627 / Mob: 07831 510381 (preferred)

Visit us at www.cfgs.org.uk

Follow @cfgscrutiny

CfGS is a registered charity: number 1136243

<u>Click here</u> to subscribe to regular news and updates from CfGS

Review team

Lisa Smart - CfGS Senior Associate Consultant

Ian Parry – CfGS Head of Consultancy